 



OLD ALRESFORD.
MINUTES OF THE OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY HELD ON THURSDAY 25TH APRIL 2019 AT 7.30.P.M IN THE CHRISTY HALL, OLD ALRESFORD.
PRESENT:  
COUNCILLOR B. TUCKER
CHAIRMAN OLD ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL

COUNCILLORS MRS. J. TICKNER, MR. D. WOODS & MR. T. WALKER-ARNOTT.
CITY COUNCILLORS MS. L. GRIFFITHS & MS. M. POWER


Together with 20 parishioners. 

Mrs. R. R. Smith.  Clerk to the Parish Council.

WELCOME  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.  
APOLOGIES:   Apologies County Councillor Mrs. J. Porter, PCSO Rhys Griffiths, Hampshire Police, Parishioners Erica Sisk, Heather Galley & Pam Stevens. 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 19th APRIL 2018
Minutes of the meeting held on the 19th April 2018 having been circulated were approved and signed on 24th May 2018.
MR. R. ATKINS.  NEW ALRESFORD TOWN TRUST.

Robin Atkins spoke about the work of the New Alresford Town Trust of which he is Chairman.   The Trust is 130 years old and has 8 Trustees.  He spoke about the projects which the Trust have supported and initiated over the years.

The care of the avenue of trees as you approach the Town.   The trees need constant care and sometimes replacement because of their age.

The work of the two mini buses and he distributed a list of journeys and times which the mini bus undertakes. He thanked the Council for their continued financial support of the mini bus.    The mini bus was used 650 times during the last year and did 12,500 miles.  

He spoke about the museum now located in the old Fire Station building.

He mentioned the Norman bridge which is to the rear of Caroline Perry’ s house.

The Eel House continues to need financial support and work and some 300 visitors were recorded visiting the Eel House.  Currently £20,000 has been spent on the building but there is still work needed and the current estimate for the work is £32,000.00.  

The market in Broad Street continues and the charter for this event goes back to 1214.   
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to 1214.

He also referred to the Watercress Festival which is extremely popular and which contributes some £12,000.00 to Town Trust funds.

Robin Atkins then answered questions from the audience.

The Chairman thanked him for coming to the meeting and speaking about the

work of the New Alresford Town Trust.

CHAIR'S REPORT AGM 2019
My report this year is shorter than usual since there have been few big issues during the year.
I start as always with thanks to my colleagues on the Parish Council. We were sorry this year to lose the brilliant services of Clive Hancock, Deputy Chair, after 12 years on the Council. Clive was suitably honoured with the Mayor of Winchester's award, which we had nominated him for. He did so much for the Parish: environmental issues, much advice for us on many topics, as well as running the Village Fair for some years. Cathy Walters sadly had to step down after a year due to her domestic commitments. We shall also miss her.

Fortunately, Clive has been replaced by Tim Walker-Arnott, who has already got the bit between his teeth on planning matters as well as a willingness to attend some of the many meetings  the City and County are always dreaming up.

Above all, we have the stability of our superbly efficient and helpful Parish Clerk, Bobbie Smith MBE, without whom we would have difficulty coping with the day to day demands made even on a small parish council. Whatever happens, we can always rely on  Bobbie to deal with it – whether it be overflowing clothes bins or complex financial matters. She also acts as Clerk to the Trustees of our two Almshouses (that is the Parish Council), where she is the first point of call for power outs, boiler problems and many other household problems. We also have to remember husband Les who drives Bobbie to meetings and is then usually the only non member of the Parish Council present.

As every year we have been fortunate in having the support and expertise of our county councillor and two of our City councillors. One or other of them manages to attend our meetings and they are all willing to pursue enquiries, follow up complaints and generally give us their support.

Several major issues were solved during the year.

David Woods has planted some bushes by the green cabinet which was erected more than two years ago by SSE, who initially denied it was theirs and installed without prior consultation with anyone. With luck the greenery will eventually mitigate this green eyesore.
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will eventually mitigate this green eyesore 

The Diocese of Winchester finally rebuilt their wall along Colden Lane.

And after several years of solicitor inactivity, we finally laid hands on the Lease and Deed of the Hall which has been lengthened by 20 years at the request of the Hall Committee.

Several items will be listed under Highways and Byways and Christy Hall.

The Parish website (provided gratis by the firm of HugoFox) continues. It contains Minutes of Parish Council meetings but, I suspect, is not much used. The email list of more than 80 persons continues to provide updates on events and activities. Geoffrey Beetham provides Neighbourhood Watch reports which are passed on to the addresses on the list.

During the year we were approached by the Beyer family who said they would like to provide a plaque in the Parish in memory of their father Stanley Beyer. He was Parish Clerk from 1952 to 1971, and a good friend of Bernard Clarke, former Chair of the Parish Council. The pair of them, with others, in the 1960s, were responsible for converting the swamp which was the Village Green into its present state. In addition, Stanley Beyer himself paid the cost of buying the Green from the Church Commissioners in 1967 and presenting it to the Parish Council.

We readily agreed to this and the idea now is that the new plaque be combined with the existing plaque in memory of Bernard Clarke which is fixed to the railings at the start of the stream outside.

Parish Councillor Reports –
Christy Hall
I'm the Parish Council member of the Hall Committee. The AGM of the Hall Committee was held recently in the absence of any parishioners. After 14 years as Chair Dave Exelby has decided to stand down. Dave has been an outstanding Chair, not only responsible for organising the inter village quiz every second year and providing the questions, but he has been the catalyst in initiating  fund raising activities such as pub nights and speakers. In all this activity he has more recently been assisted by Peter Stokes, who has found a new lease of life since retirement. Peter  became virtually the clerk of the works overseeing the new frontage of the Hall and lately bringing all the financial and administrative activities at the Hall into the world of the internet. Carol Petty has been nominated by the Committee as the new Chair.

Page 4 -Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on the 25th April 2019

Carol Patty has been nominated by the Committee as the new Chair.
Highways and Byways

The resurfacing of Basingstoke Road has now been finished. I've had to rewrite this report several times as the saga continued.   Perhaps incorrectly, we were told the work would be carried out on April 17th in one day. 

HCC Highways have not been very helpful in preparing for this work. No consultation seems to take place with involved parties about dates and possible detours.  Our County Councillor was not given very clear details of the work. Many of us have noticed the total mismanagement of road signing with mysterious 'detour' signs and 'road closed signs' confusing even local residents.

However, I did manage to track down a person by name and he responded with some useful information which I passed on to those on our email  list.

Mystifyingly, the road work is under the supposed aegis of 'Operation Resilience' which was responsible for the preparation of the A31 dual carriageway to provide a resting place for the many artics from Portsmouth expected to be stranded due to Brexit. I suppose it's possble that Basingstoke Road might also be on the list as a temporary lorry park if the A31 becomes full.

We are all aware of the deteriorating state of The Weir. HCC Highways carried out an inspection and had found that the treatment needed was different from Basingstoke Road. But they do  not plan to do the work here in the near future. 

The church path and Footpath 15 down to  Arle Mill are being kept relatively clear of leaves. The path from Arle Mill to the bottom of Broad Street continues to be a problem after heavy rain. One day we may be able to get it sorted. So far, the tarmac stretch next to the defunct watercress beds where there were overruns of water from the neighbouring land seems to be holding - although we have yet to see it after thick ice.

Planning
The Parish Council continues to make comments on applications.    The City Council are currently looking at the Local Plan going forward to 2032.   Targets for housing in the City Council area are under review but there are no targets for the Parish Council area.

Environment.

Councillor Tim Walker Arnott reported on maintenance work on the stream and grass cutting and monitoring the work of the lengthsman and his 5 visits 
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and grass cutting and monitoring the work of the lengthsman and his 5 visits 

to the Parish during the year.  He is happy to hear from Parishioners in respect of works which could be carried out by the lengthsman during his visits to the parish.  
CITY COUNCILLOR MS. M. POWER.
City Councillor Ms. M. Power reported –

The problems of the diversions caused by recent road works on the Basingstoke Road.

The speed of traffic through the villages and whether pinch points and new speed limit signing would resolve the issues of speed of traffic.

She also felt that there maybe an opportunity for Parish Councils to put forward traffic calming projects for funding from the developers contributions held by the City Council.

She referred to Speed watch – the equipment and training of volunteers will cost approximately £1,200.00 and if teams of volunteers could  come forward from the Parish Council then it may be possible to borrow the equipment from New Alresford Town Council.   It does however need regular volunteers in the Parish.
FINANCIAL REPORT
The financial report for the year to 31st March 2019 was presented.     The accounts are presented subject to both internal and external audit.    There will be an opportunity for Parishioners to comment to the External Auditor during the Audit in June/July 2019.   A notice to this effect will appear on the noticeboard and website.
APPOINTMENT OF INTERNAL AUDITOR

The Council appointed Mr. M. Thwaites as Internal Auditor. 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH 
Mr. Roy Wyeth gave a brief report and thanked parishioners for their support.   There is very little local crime in Old Alresford. However, Parishioners should continue to be vigilant and report any unusual activities.  
PARISHIONERS QUESTION TIME. 
Comments were made about traffic speed through the village and methods for controlling this.   

The meeting closed with parishioners present thanking the Parish Council for their continued work for the Parish of Old Alresford. 
Meeting closed at 8.15.p.m.
_________________


__________________________

            Date




                    Chairman. 
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